 University of Maine System Libraries

Circulation Heads Committee

Friday, April 27, 2007, 10 AM

Totman Room, Memorial Union

University of Maine, Orono

Present: Nancy Fletcher (UMPI); Jonathan Williams (SYS); Casandra Fitzherbert (USM); Janet Brackett (FAR); Stephanie Ralph, Kathleen Spahn (LEG); Louise Hinkley (MSL); Donna Bancroft, Janet Babb (OCLS); Ed Moore (USM-G); Sofia Birden (UMFK); Barbara Higgins (BPL); Jerry Lund (ORO); Judith Nottage (UCB);Greg Stowe (LAW); Dale Kuczinski (L/A); Sarah Campbell (PPL);  Judith Clarke (UMA) 

Absent: Jeanne Parker, Marianne Thibodeau (UMM)

Nancy called the meeting to order.

a.  Judith Clarke agreed to take the minutes.


b.  The November 3, 2006 meeting minutes were accepted as written.

1.
Eliminating Fines
(Jerry Lund)
Jerry Lund said he would like to explore the possibility of eliminating fines on requestor books statewide.  The advantages are less use of staff time in dealing with fines, better public relations, etc.  He noted that if this happened, Joyce would want to shorten the grace period.   In answer to the question of what effect the lost revenue would have on the system, Jonathan wasn’t sure and felt this was something the directors should discuss.  Any libraries depending on fine revenue should budget accordingly.  USM is very interested in eliminating fines, as is Presque Isle.


Discussion:  We may want to reword our courtesy notices to say when the book is due and that the next notice will be a bill.  Off-campus student would be affected by a shorter grace period, especially with delivery service problems.  Louise asked to clarify the grace period; it is 14 days and on the 15th day, there is a fine.  The $10 processing fee will remain on a billed book returned post-grace period.  Jonathan mentioned the idea of applying points to library card, making it a demerit system vs. a fine system.  Sarah said that fines are a huge part of Portland Public Library’s budget.

It was suggested that we eliminate the processing fee for a returned book and leave grace period at 15 days.  Judith Nottage felt this eliminated any financial incentive to return a book.  Janet Babb pointed out that students are blocked from using databases remotely when they have billed books.  Jonathan said we could perhaps separate the block from the bill, allowing us to block sooner.  Sofia and others said they had not heard of students being blocked from remote use of databases because of billed books; perhaps this applied only to off-campus students?  Later note:  Janet Brackett has discovered that this does happen, but accidentally rather than by design.  This will be brought up to the library directors by Janet’s director, who is uncomfortable with this consequence of owed money.

A motion was made, seconded and it was voted to recommend this to the Library Directors.  

Janet Bracket volunteered to prepare a summary for the Directors; their next meeting is May 25.  A copy of the revised version of this summary, and explanatory material, is attached as Appendix A.

Other related suggestions included changing the text of courtesy notices and overdue notices to eliminate language about fines and include the information about billing.

Off-campus (OCLS) issues (Janet Babb)

Janet Babb asked that we remember to check out material before sending it to sites and centers.  Also, please cancel any request from a courtesy or public library patron designating a site or center as the pickup location.  Jonathan says there is no way to stop such requests being made, so cancellation is the only option.  Jerry suggested bringing this up with the IUG as a possible enhancement.  Nancy would like site and centers acronyms clarified as some are confusing.  Barbara wanted to be able to read the text of cancelled notices before choosing which to send.  Jerry asked if the web browser could be set up to limit locations based on patron type.  Janet Brackett asked if a note could be inserted on the appropriate search page saying which patrons may request from sites and centers; Jonathan said he could do this.  

On March 28 Susan Lowe, Joyce Rumery and  Janet Babb met with Dave Libby of Velocity Express to discuss delivery service problems, particularly at Bath/Brunswick and Thomaston.  Dave is aware of the problems and trying to resolve them.  Velocity Express functions with two warehouses: Gardiner, which serves Lewiston-Auburn and the northern part of the state, and Portland which serves south of L/A and coastal Maine.  Drivers are independent contractors and it is difficult to retain dependable employees.  There are problems from the way materials are sorted in Portland.  Joyce said there is currently no policy for claiming for lost books.  However, things have improved since Dave Libby’s return and Janet hopes this will continue.  URSUS libraries should report problems directly to Dave.  Non-URSUS libraries should report problems to Dean Corner at MSL.

Nancy mentioned that totes are a problem.  They are so scarce that Velocity Express is now using white USPS mail baskets which are completely open!  Judith Clarke mentioned that totes need to be solid-bottomed as the perforated bottoms let in water.  Sofia said their regular driver is conscientious but substitute drivers may be less so.

Janet Babb has created library records for all sites and centers, with the OCLS address and her email in these records.  Non-received books are checked out to the site/center where the material was to be picked up.  This gets the material off the student’s record, identifies the problem places, and allows her to follow up.  All agreed that this was a good idea.   She reported that the Thomaston Center is moving to Rockland at the beginning of the summer session and as of July 1 there will be no more UC-Calais.  Nancy asked Janet to summarize her comments in an email to the committee.

Courtesy Notices (Barbara Higgins)

These notices currently are sent for each item.  Barbara asked if multiple items could be included on one notice.  Jonathan will check if this can be changed in the next release and let us know.

Grace Period  Renewals (Louise Hinkley/Judith Clarke)

Jonathan said he had turned on the option for patrons to renew overdue items during the grace period; however, when a patron renews after due date, the renewal goes back to the due date.  According to III, billed items should NOT be able to be renewed, but we haven’t been able to confirm.   Janet Babb will try with long overdue items on site/center records.  Later note:  Janet has confirmed that billed books cannot be renewed by students.  While we don’t want billed books renewed, we DO want renewals allowed during the grace period; fines will still accrue. Patrons get fines between 15 and 19 days (unless we abolish fines).  We can change the number of renewals and shorten the period before renewal.

Janet Bracket suggested we let this grace period renewal proceed for awhile.  We should see what the directors decide on fines before we change anything else.

New patron types for library staff (Jonathan Williams)

In the “My  Millennium” feature, staff can see financial data in staff view.  Some libraries have a patron type of “faculty/staff” that includes non-library staff.  Libraries without special patron types for library staff will need to get them, which will enable Jonathan to set up distinct rules for library staff.  He will be in touch with all of us about this in mid-May or later.

Old Business

a)
Need for date requested on InfoNet cancellation notices and overdue notices (Louise).  

Jonathan cannot change because it is hard-coded but he will put this on enhancements list for III.  System will try to generate the notices more frequently – 3 times a week – which should help.  Statistics are available for filled/not filled requests.

b)  Status of patrons being able to place holds on checked-out and in-transit items (Jonathan Williams/Barb Higgins/Janet Brackett).

This has not been implemented.  Jonathan has talked to III about the committee’s concerns.  The directors are in favor of this feature and he would like to review it further with them.

Discussion:  Casandra asked if we can cancel the hold; Jonathan said we can but presently renewals are blocked.  In 2007 release, this will change and the hold will stay but renewal will go through (an option we can turn on or off).  Nancy wondered why the directors want this feature added.  She realizes it is a plus for public libraries and helps them manage the holds queue, but she and her director are not in favor of this for academic libraries.  Jonathan said we cannot customize this for different libraries; we must make one decision for the entire system.

Jonathan said the system could be set not to generate an automatic recall; it could also be set so local patrons have priority.  Sarah felt that would make the hold meaningless.  It was pointed out that our weeding/buying decisions are often based on what other campuses own.  Casandra said she would consider a semester loan for her patrons if this goes into effect.  Questions: Does the record show holds and ranking queue? Yes.  Can patron still request through MaineCat if this is implemented?  Yes.  We can tailor system to block which categories are non-available.  

Jonathan said perhaps we could turn this on in MaineCat but not in URSUS; he will talk to Jon and Karl about this.  Janet Brackett agreed with this, as long as we can renew and cancel holds.  Greg said this eliminates local versus non-local distinction.  Sofia said we are dealing with two patterns of use--academic libraries that want books with holds to be renewable by their patrons and public libraries that do not want this.

Jonathan will check with other college libraries to see if they allow title-level holds and how it impacts students.  He suggests we go back to the directors and explain problems for academic libraries and the two sets of opposing needs involved between them and public libraries.

Nancy asked about the possibility of our committee meeting with the directors on the subject of fines and holds.  Sarah suggested adding a prompt for “hold not wanted before/after___” or “need by (date),” and having the hold cancel after the chosen date.  Jonathan said this is in the enhancements list to be considered, effective 2008 at earliest if voted in.  He reminded our group to review the 2007 enhancements list sent by Karl.

c.
InnReach notices question.

InnReach notices are generated for URSUS patrons only.  Can we change this so we can generate bills for our items if all libraries agree?  Louise asked if she could generate bills for her own patrons.  Jonathan said, no, Tim must do this.  He has a call open with III to see if this ability is coming in a future release.  Are no notices being printed for SOLAR libraries?  Jonathan will discuss with Jon Forrest.

Other:

· Since Karl is retiring, he won’t be visiting with our committee.  We will put it on a future agenda to invite his successor.  Jonathan said we could invite Jon Forrest.  He also mentioned there is talk of a statewide library summit, so stay tuned!

· We can now do the last patron update in Millennium.  Jonathan said we can do this from the Circulation module and he will turn on this function for everyone.

· Ed needs to address the issue of food and drink at USM libraries.  He asked us to send him our policies on this and he will send his.

· Sofia asked how to handle statistics for items requested through InfoNet by URSUS patrons for URSUS items?  Jonathan said these go in with URSUS statistics.

· Sofia asked if there is a way to stop circulation noticed being “bounced?”  

· Nancy asked if there is a time problem on email notices – sometimes they precede book.

· Sofia gave us a warning on patron Cox-Urbach, who has a criminal record, no phone number, and 10 DVDs checked out.  She has had the police talk to him.

· Louise asked about the fines and settle-up issue.  Janet said there are two issues here:  e.g., Farmington should pay for books of other campuses not returned, BUT patron should not get off the hook!  Jonathan suggested we could discuss this at the meeting with directors.  The money we owe each other would cancel itself out and reduce the number of old billed books showing up in URSUS.  Barbara said the statute of limitations on theft is 7 years, so BPL is removing anything beyond that date.  Portland is doing the same for its patrons and for Portland books on other libraries’ records.  Nancy wondered what would happen if we all did this for our own items, fines, books, patrons.

· When asked about the status of Portland public joining URSUS, Sarah said negotiations with III are complicated and they are waiting for a quote on the migration.

· Stephanie Ralph announced she will be retiring in June 2007.  Judith Nottage said she will begin working half-time this summer as a beginning to her phased retirement. Sofia reported that Sharon Johnson, director at Fort Kent, will be retiring at the end of 2007.   Good wishes were extended to all.

Election of new chair.  Nancy said Jerry Lund had agreed to serve.  It was moved, seconded and voted to elect Jerry as the System Circulation Committee Chair.  The committee thanked Nancy for her two years as Chair and she thanked the committee for its support.

Next Meeting:  Friday, November 2, 2007 (November 9th backup date), perhaps at UCB.  There is not enough room at System office for a group this size.

Respectfully submitted,

Judith Clarke

APPENDIX A – PROPOSAL FOR LIBRARY DIRECTORS REGARDING SYSTEM FINES

The circulation heads discussed the elimination of "system" fines (fines charged to patrons who have items checked out from an URSUS library other than their home library), and agreed to present this proposal to the library directors.

There will continue to be a period between the due date of the book and the date it is billed, during which time the item could be renewed without penalty.  After this "grace period" (suggested length is 14 days), an invoice will be generated (on day 15) which will include the replacement charge (minimum of $45.00) plus a $5.00 processing fee and a $5.00 billing fee.  If the book is returned, the replacement charge and processing fee will be removed from the patron's record; the billing fee will remain.  If the book is not returned, the patron is responsible for all three fees, for a total of $55.00).  

The following is an explanation of the various fees:  The processing fee always goes away when the book is returned. The way to set up the loan rule is to set the billing fee to whatever amount we want kept on the bill after the item is returned. So we could set up the loan rule in such a way that the bill would look something like this:
Replacement Fee: $45
Processing Fee: $5
Billing Fee: $5
When the book is returned, the patron still owes the $5, but they would be off the hook for the other $50.
